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	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	
	The Chair thanked departing member of Council Professor David Pevalin for his service.
	262/16

	
	
	

	
	It was requested that we consider starting the meeting earlier in future.
	263/16

	
	
	

	
	The Chair welcomed new members of Council:

· Lynn Bowman-Burns (Non-academic staff member)

· Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones (Elected from Senate)

· Professor Martyna Sliwa (observer), Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education from 1 January 2017  

· Professor Dominic Micklewright, Dean of Partnerships with immediate effect.

	264/16


	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	
	Agenda item 20 Statement of Investment Principles was starred for discussion. 

	265/16



	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	There were no declarations of interest.
	266/16


	4 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 11 JULY 2016 (C/16/72)


	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 11 July 2016 were approved.
	267/16

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	None.
	268/16


	6 CHAIR’S ACTION SINCE THE LAST MEETING (C/16/73)



	
	Approved.

	269/16

	7 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/16/74)

         

	
	Council noted the Vice-Chancellor’s Report.
	270/16

	8 Exploring the potential for a partnership with an Independent Pathway Provider (C/16/75)


	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the paper, setting out the potential programmes, student numbers and timetable. The IA would continue to recruit Year 0 Home students and there would be no redundancies.

	271/16


	
	In the longer term, work would be needed on the provision of teaching and residential accommodation, noting that teaching space can be provided quickly if necessary.  
	272/16


	
	
	

	
	The partnership would increase the University’s global reach in recruiting and preparing international students and would be a significant component in our growth strategy. 
	273/16


	
	
	

	
	In discussion it was noted that consideration of Year 1 pathways was in line with current partnership arrangements in departments, and would be further developed in consultation with departments. 
	274/16


	
	
	

	
	A broad partnership portfolio would deliver the most benefit to the University and a wide range of portfolio options were under consideration.  
	275/16


	
	
	

	
	Council approved the following recommendations:


	

	
	1. That the approach to the next stage of the partnership negotiations should be open to the possibility that all provision identified as in scope would be delivered by the independent pathway provider.


	276/16


	
	2. That the University Space Management Group should develop a timeframe for the provision of the physical resources for the project.


	277/16


	
	3. That in order to take the project to the next stage, the working group now be expanded to create a Task and Finish Group to consider matters relating to finance and capital projects; governance, due diligence and Visa issues; marketing and recruitment.  


	278/16


	
	In addition, Council noted that:
	

	
	4. A final recommendation was expected to be ready for consideration by Senate and Council during the academic year, with the approval by Council secured by circulation, following consideration and approval by Senate, should timescales require this.  

	279/16


	
	5. That the paper would be amended to reflect the full involvement of academic departments.
	280/16


	9 BUDGET UPDATE


	
	(a) Out-turn Report for 2015-16 (C/16/76)

	

	
	The Director of Finance introduced the report which showed the University had achieved its budget target, with strong performance in external research income, and with an overall strong departmental performance. 

	281/16

	
	It was noted that student residences had been revalued.
	282/16


	
	Council noted the Out-turn for 2015-16. 
	283/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) Revised Budget for 2016-17 (oral update) 
	

	
	
	

	
	The Director of Finance reported that:
	

	
	
	

	
	· Recruitment was expected to meet Minimum Entry Targets and any variances covered by the contingency.
	284/16

	
	
	

	
	· The cash liquidity threshold had been revised to 60 days as agreed at the July meeting of Council. 
	285/16

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the target of 60 days’ liquidity for this and future budget updates.
	286/16

	
	
	

	
	(c) Capital Investment Plan: Progress Report (C/16/77)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and that:
	

	
	
	

	
	· All capital projects were progressing well and were reporting Green status.
	287/16

	
	
	

	
	· The final account on the building housing Essex Business School had been agreed. 
	288/16


	10 FINANCIAL SCENARIO PLANNING 2017 – 25 (C/16/78)


	
	The Director of Finance reported that: 
	

	
	
	

	
	· In comparison with other universities on 2014-15 data, our ratio of borrowing was not out of line. With the decline in HEFCE capital funding, universities would experience spikes in gearing.
	289/16

	
	
	

	
	· Cost of servicing debt would not exceed 1.5 times EBITDA and the business cases for each project would ensure either income generation or cost saving.
	290/16

	
	
	

	
	In discussion of the financial scenarios it was noted that student numbers growth had been projected as arising from both the establishment of new academic departments and from within existing departments. The University’s positive TEF metrics, low visa refusal rates and increase in applications suggested we could have confidence in student recruitment forecasts.
	291/16

	
	
	

	
	The relative merits of different financing options were discussed and the best balance of sources of finance to meet the University’s needs on a sustainable basis.
	292/16

	
	
	

	
	Council considered the management of the financial risk including the need for KPIs, tracking and targets, together with a series of decision gates in order to enable close control and to avoid excessive exposure to risk.   
	293/16

	
	
	

	
	Council agreed to hold a special meeting on 23 January 2017 to consider progress. 
	294/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved that:
	

	
	
	

	
	1. The Director of Finance, working with the University’s Treasury Advisor, should make an initial approach to potential funders as specified in the paper.  The final form of any proposed facilities would come back to USG, Resources Committee and Council for approval; and
	295/16

	
	
	

	
	2. A further paper be presented to USG in December and to Council on 23 January 2017. This paper will be informed by new Minimum Entry Targets for 2017 intake, validated student number forecasts and refinements to the financial planning.

	296/16


	11 UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX STUDENTS’ UNION FINANCE AND ACTIVITY REPORT 2015-16 (C/16/79)


	
	The Chief Executive of the SU reported on the opening of the Extra Store, increased involvement from members, increased satisfaction with the support available for obtaining a good degree and a job (Promise 1) and improvements to democratic and representative functions.  
	297/16

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that the financial reserves target for 2019 had been achieved ahead of deadline.
	298/16

	
	
	


	
	It was emphasised that the grant and other income was funding from the University, and that there was very good alignment between the SU and University priorities, with a positive partnership and good communications. 
	299/16

	
	
	

	
	The SU had a large permanent staff compared to other universities of similar size, reflecting the greater range of services offered to students. 
	300/16

	
	
	

	
	Council welcomed the report and noted the progress which had been made to date.
	301/16

	12 GRADUATE EMPLOYMENT COMPARATOR REPORT AND KPIs (C/16/80) 



	
	The PVC Education introduced the paper and reporting on a significant improvement in graduate level outcomes and the further improvement in outcomes that would be required to achieve a top 25 ranking on the Times Good University Guide measure.  It was felt that the range of investments and activities supporting graduate level outcomes made this a challenging but realistic ambition.

	302/16

	
	It was noted that investment had fed through to outcomes, and that continued resource should be sufficient to continue to drive improvement, supporting mechanisms to nurture skills and to provide opportunities for students to achieve positive outcomes. 


	303/16

	
	It was noted that new metrics for long term employment figures and PG employment rates were likely to be included in future years of the TEF and that graduate and highly skilled jobs will be critical in the TEF. A toolkit had been developed for PGT employability. 


	304/16

	
	Council noted the report including plans for a new, scalable model for work-based learning next year and agreed that: 

1. Council should revisit the matter of performance at partner institutions delivering University of Essex degrees at a future meeting. 


	305/16
306/16

	
	2. The availability of alumni discounts for postgraduate study to students at partner colleges should be brought to the attention of academic staff, and to students at the start of their undergraduate study.  
	307/16

	
	
	


	13 REPORTS FROM THE AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

	
	
	

	
	(a) Annual Report from ARMC (C/16/81)
	

	
	
	

	
	The good engagement of departments with internal audit was highlighted. 
	308/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) External Audit Report 2015-16 (C/16/82) 


	

	
	It was noted that some funding sources available to the University would require that project procurement is through the European Journal and that the University had retained its status as a contracting authority on a voluntary basis, notwithstanding that the nature of our primary source of income does not require us to do so. 
	309/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the report, noting the areas highlighted. 


	310/16

	14 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR 2015-16 (C/16/83)

	
	
	

	
	Council was pleased to note the satisfactory resolution of the treatment of the disposal of UCS as a joint venture in the University accounts.
	311/16

	
	
	

	
	Council requested that the figure for grants to the SU should tally with the figure in the SU Finance report, and should be presented in a consistent way. 
	312/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the report and endorsed the material judgement regarding the accounting treatment of historic grants relating to UCS in the accounts. 
	313/16

	15 FINANCIAL REGULATIONS 2016-17 (C/16/84) 


	
	The Director of Finance introduced the changes which reflected enhancements to the processes for capital project approvals. 
	314/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the revised Financial Regulations.

	315/16

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendation to reappoint KPMG as the University’s external auditors.
	316/16

	
	
	

	16 HEFCE ANNUAL REPORTS 2016-17



	
	(a) Annual Accountability Return 2016 (C/16/85) 

	

	
	The purpose of the return was to confirm that we had met our obligations to HEFCE under the Memorandum of Assurance and Accountability, giving assurance on financial sustainability, academic governance and the conduct of our affairs in accordance with our charitable status.
	317/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the return for submission to HEFCE, subject to one correction.
	318/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) Prevent Duty Implementation (C/16/86)
	

	
	
	

	
	An initial return had been made in April and an annual return was now required. The report demonstrated how the University’s action plan and risk assessment was being maintained and confirmed the continued judgement that the University’s risk profile was low. The report had been discussed by Audit and Risk Management Committee. 
	319/16

	
	
	

	
	In discussion it was noted that accountability for Prevent at partner colleges rested with our FEC partners. Our franchise partners, Edge Hotel School (EHS) and Tavistock were covered by this return (although EHS did not meet the size threshold). 
	320/16

	
	
	

	
	A discussion was ongoing with campus trades unions regarding how the Prevent procedures were being operationalised. 
	321/16

	
	
	

	
	The report was noted and signed by the Chair.
	322/16

	
	
	


	17 HEALTH AND SAFETY 


	
	(a) Annual Report on Health, Safety and Wellbeing Performance: August 2015-July 2016 (C/16/87)  


	

	
	The report was introduced by the Registrar & Secretary, highlighting the more explicit executive summary, enhanced processes and good overall performance.
In discussion the following points were noted: 


	323/16

	
	· More weight could be given in the report to issues in the estates portfolio with a greater emphasis on compliance. 
	324/16

	
	
	

	
	· There were no particular areas of concern in relation to incident reporting.
	325/16

	
	
	

	
	· The provision of DSE assessment for GTAs, who have a staff contract, was confirmed.
	326/16

	
	
	

	
	· The programme of activity in relation to EMS was considered sound; it was noted that additional capacity and technical support had been put in place and was beginning to bear fruit.
	327/16

	
	
	

	
	· An update would be provided at each Council meeting in the remainder of this year.
	328/16

	
	
	

	
	(a) Health and Safety Audit of the Estate Management Section              (C/16/88)

	

	
	· A thorough assessment of working practices had been undertaken with input from two External Council members which had highlighted areas where improved consistency of practice needed to be achieved.
	329/16

	
	
	

	
	· The action plan focused on high risk areas first, and on employee engagement.
	330/16

	
	
	

	
	· Council commended the University on a thorough and honest review, noting that some good new appointments had been made and that work was underway to embed a culture of health and safety across the organisation. 
	331/16

	
	
	

	
	Council noted and approved the reports.

	332/16

	18 SUSTAINABILITY SUB-STRATEGY (C/16/89)



	
	Council approved the Sustainability Sub-Strategy.
	333/16


	19 HEALTHY UNIVERSITY SUB-STRATEGY (C/16/90) 


	
	Council approved the Healthy University Sub-Strategy
	334/16


	20 STATEMENT OF INVESTMENT PRINCIPLES (C/16/91) 


	
	Council noted the report and approved Option A - based on Church of England policy on armaments and adding an exclusion for fossil fuel extraction and noting that ad-hoc exclusions are not practicable, with a transfer of funds to follow prior to the seasonal break. 

	335/16

	
	Council agreed that the exclusion of investment in tobacco companies should be made explicit. 
	336/16

	
	
	

	21 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 

	
	
	

	
	(a) Audit and Risk Management Committee (13 October and 14 November 2016) (C/16/92)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	337/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) Resources Committee (3 October and 7 November 2016) (C/16/93)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	338/16

	
	
	

	
	(c) Nominations Committee (7 November 2016) (C/16/94) 

	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	339/16

	22 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (2 NOVEMBER 2016) 
(C/16/95) 



	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	340/16

	23 POWERS OF COUNCIL: FORMAL DELEGATION OF POWERS (C/16/96)  



	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	341/16

	24 ACCELERATING DEVELOPMENT OF THE KNOWLEDGE GATEWAY (C/16/97)
 

	
	Council noted the report.
	342/16

	25 RESEARCH AND EDUCATION ACTION PLANS 2015-16: FINAL ASSURANCE REPORT 
(C/16/98) 



	
	Council noted the report.
	343/16

	
	
	


	26 PERFORMANCE UPDATE – TIMES GOOD UNIVERSITY GUIDE 2016 
(C/16/99) 



	
	Council noted the report.
	344/16


	27 NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2015 RESULTS (C/16/100) 



	
	Council noted the report.
	345/16

	28 VALUE FOR MONEY PROGRESS REPORT (C/16/101)


	
	Council noted the report.
	346/16

	29 INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT 2015-16 (C/16/102) 

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	347/16

	
	
	

	30 DATES OF NEXT MEETING


	
	· There will be an additional meeting of Council on the afternoon of Monday 23 January 2017, time TBC. 

· Council will also meet on Monday 20 February 2017 at the Southend Campus.

· The University’s Diary of Meetings for 2017-18 is attached for information.

	


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business
Dr Sonia Virdee

Deputy Secretary

November 2016

Actions (in addition to recommendations approved)

	Action
	By

	1. Council should revisit the matter of performance at partner institutions delivering University of Essex degrees and discuss at its next meeting how partners would be supported in reaching similar targets for employability.
	SV

	2. Consideration should be given to consider starting meetings of Council earlier in future.
	SV

	3. The Space Management Group should develop a timeframe for the provision of the physical resources for the Independent Pathway Provider.
	C Oldham

	4. The Independent Pathway Provider working group should be expanded to create a Task and Finish Group.
	JP

	5. The Independent Pathway Provider paper should be amended to reflect the full involvement of departments.
	C Nixon / D Micklewright

	6. The Independent Pathway Provider paper should be considered by Senate and Council later in the academic year.
	SV

	7. The Finance Section would work with its Treasury Advisor to make an application to the European Investment Bank for funding.
	AK

	8. A Financial Scenario paper would be submitted to USG in December and to Council on 23 January 2017.
	AK

	9. The availability of alumni discounts for postgraduate study to students at partner colleges should be brought to the attention of academic staff, and to students at the start of their undergraduate study. 
	D Stanbury

	10. Council requested that the figure for grants to the SU should tally with the figure in the SU Finance report, and should be presented in a consistent way.
	C Stephens

	11. Amend the Annual Accountability Return 2016 for HEFCE.
	AK

	12. Council would consider the ongoing discussions with the trades unions regarding how the Prevent procedures would be operationalised at a future meeting.
	Rachel Brown/ Paula Rothero/ SV

	13. An update on the Health, Safety and Wellbeing performance would be provided at each Council meeting in the remainder of this year
	C Saunders

	14. Council agreed that the exclusion of investment in tobacco companies should be made explicit.
	A Keeble



